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                    Derbyshire Netball Association  
 

 
The Annual General Meeting of the above-named Association will be held on 

Wednesday 6th September 2023 at 7pm 
Via Zoom Video Conferencing 

 
Register in advance for this meeting: 

https://us06web.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZwpcOmoqzwiEtC9GzGIbovjB-6pFFfCYk8b 
  

 

Agenda 

 
1. Welcome  

2. Apologies 

3. Appointment of Tellers 

4. Voting Strength 

5. President’s Address 

6. Minutes of the last AGM (& Acceptance) 

7. Chair’s Report 

8. Technical Support Group (TSG) Reports 

9. NDO Update 

10. Treasurer’s Report, Acceptance of Accounts  

11. Our Constitution  

12. Voting of Members to the County Management Board and Acceptance  

13. Close 

 
Any apologies should be emailed to: Della Louch – della.louch@ntlworld.com  
 
Clubs are requested to send at least one representative to the AGM. 

 
 

Advanced Notice: Date of next AGM will be Wednesday 4th September 2024 

https://us06web.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZwpcOmoqzwiEtC9GzGIbovjB-6pFFfCYk8b
mailto:della.louch@ntlworld.com
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            President’s Address – Mrs. Pauline Brasher 

   
 

After two years of hard work and thoughtful planning, the archive group were, this time last year, 
putting finishing touches to Derbyshire Netball’s 90th birthday celebrations. It was a huge undertaking. 
Photos, magazines, kit, athletes from years back contacted, hall of fame produced of those who 
represented our Country and lastly and the most time consuming, all the minutes of our meetings 
which were in storage in people’s homes and garages were condensed into a manageable format. The 
celebration was a great success and in a storage facility in Derby that information is being safely held 
and hopefully will see the light of day in ten year’s time when we celebrate our 100th birthday. The 
facility can be used by all of our TSGs to store bulky or lesser used material and for some it will be a 
great relief to get it out of their home and into a place of safety. 
 
As I write this England Netball are now in South Africa competing for the World Cup. I am proud to 
announce that two Derbyshire members will be representing our County. Heather Gleadall as Chair of 
the Umpire Appointments Panel and Kate Mann as Umpire her first World Championships. I must also 
mention Sara Bostock who is appointed to Europe Netball Technical Officials working group. 
 
Pulling out all the stops is nothing new for our TSG’s who work tirelessly to improve our athletes 
performance and knowledge, giving them the skills they need to perform to the best of their ability.  
 
Our coaches put them through their paces and having been to some of their training sessions I am 
pleased these days I am only standing on the sidelines! A super end of season festival was arranged 
on a very warm day in May which I thoroughly enjoyed just as much as the girls attending, with a 
presentation of awards to end the day. The Performance Group have also had an excellent season 
which in part is due to the excellent coaching they have received. 
 
I see members of our umpiring TSG at various leagues throughout the year assessing and mentoring 
athletes who are working towards their officiating awards. Umpires are key to good netball and our 
assessors are highly thought of beyond Derbyshire. Two of their many successors are Rachel Start and 
Julie Law who have attained their A award. Julie dropped playing  for her team to concentrate on the 
award which has paid off and we send both umpires our congratulations. New assessors are always 
required and when they have passed the necessary umpiring award they can then concentrate on the 
flow of umpires starting on their journey. New assessors always have an experienced assessor with 
them until a certain standard is reached and they then can be left on their own. 
 
My report finishes on a very sad note. Our Chair Della Louch, the main stay of our committee, is 
finishing at the end of this season. Della has led and guided us through all the trials and tribulations 
that running a committee brings and our 90th Birthday celebrations would not have been so successful 
without her expertise. She never faulted from giving her time to Derbyshire and the East Midlands 
Region. I will miss her, as will you all, not only as the Derbyshire Chair but as a very dear friend.  On 
occasions we will meet up for coffee or something stronger and I hope golf realises what a treasure 
we have lost and they have regained! 
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Typically she hasn’t left us without someone to take her place. A few weeks ago Della and Sarah 
interviewed a very impressive candidate Charlotte (Charlie) Sizer who we were introduced to at our 
last meeting.  A little bit of background information, Charlie works for a live sports streaming company 
and has experience with women’s football. She has held a voluntary role since 2021 as Chair of the 
Women’s and Girl’s Advice Group for the London Football Association and we hope she will pass on her 
expertise to Derbyshire Netball. Not a native of Derbyshire I am sure you will all make her most 
welcome to this wonderful county of ours. 
 
I wish you all a very successful 2023/2024 season.    

Pauline Brasher - President DNA 
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       DERBYSHIRE NETBALL ASSOCIATION 

 
 

 

Minutes of the Derbyshire Netball Association AGM 
 

Date: Wednesday 7th September 2022 
Video Conference Call – Zoom  

 
 

AGM – List of Attendees 
 

 

Please PRINT Name 
 

 

Club/Position 
  

Please PRINT Name 

 

Club/Position 

Pauline Brasher President & Southgate NC  Liz Alsop Pennine NC 

Della Louch Chair  Jane Hadfield  Membership Secretary & 
High Peak NC 

Laura Gee Secretary  Nicki Baker  Belper NC 

Mary Yardley  Vice Chair   Lisa Ireland Stiletto NC 

Caroline Richards Treasurer  Jen Newman Coaching TSG Lead 

Debbie Hopkinson TSG Lead   Paul Hardy Allestree NC  

Donna Beckett TSG Lead  Sara Bostock  DANA League 

Ruth Sampson Ashbourne NC  Nancy Lloyd Civil Service NC 

Rebecca Randell CMB & Swadlincote NC  Hayley Homer Burton & District League 

Sue Hunter East Midlands Region Chair  Claire Bowen EN NDO 

 
Minutes: -  
1 Welcome from Della Louch – Chair 

Della welcomed everyone to the AGM and commented that it was good to be holding our AGM in 
September at the start of the season. A few points were made on administration and the process for 
voting. 
 

2 Apologies:  Carol Spencer, Harriett Kelly (Belper NC), Tracey Mellor, Sarah Hollidge, Matthew Millington 
 

3 Tellers Appointed: Laura Gee & Mary Yardley.  
 

4 Voting Strength: 17 
 

5 President’s Address – Pauline Brasher (Report included in AGM Pack) 
 

6 Minutes of the previous AGM held on 17th November 2021 were reviewed and accepted as a true 
record. 
 
Proposed by:  Caroline Richards 
Seconded by:  Laura Gee 
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Chair’s Report.  (Report included in AGM Pack) 
 

 
8 
 

 
TSG Reports.  (Reports included in AGM Pack) 
 

9 NDO Report – Claire Bowen introduced herself as the new England Netball NDO for Derbyshire & 
Nottinghamshire. Claire invited all to get in touch as needed and also mentioned that she could help 
any clubs with membership issues if they were struggling. We welcome Claire to the team. 
 

10 Treasurers Report and acceptance of the Accounts.   
 
Caroline Richards gave a short update on the Accounts which were included in the materials shared. 
Caroline reminded all that Derbyshire had not charged for membership last season to help with the 
difficulties brought about by the pandemic. 
 
The Performance TSG have a separate set of accounts and Caroline advised that they had recently 
received a significant financial donation to support the Performance Development TSG from someone 
who wished to remain anonymous. We would like to place our huge thanks on record for this very kind 
donation, the funding will be used wisely for the benefit of Derbyshire Netball Performance 
Development.  
 
The meeting was opened for questions on the accounts. No questions were raised. 
 
The Chair thanked Liz Alsop for undertaking an independent inspection of the accounts. 
  
The Accounts were presented for acceptance to the meeting 
 
17 acceptances were counted. – Approved 
 
The Chair thanked Caroline for her work as our Treasurer. 
 

11 Changes to the Constitution 
 
The changes to the constitution as presented in the AGM pack were explained, proposed, and 
accepted. (17 votes counted)  
 

12 VOTING OF MEMBERS TO THE CMB & ACCEPTANCE     
 
The County Management Board members, including TSG Leads were willing to continue in the 
following positions and no new nominees had been received: 
 
Chair – Della Louch  
Vice Chair – Mary Yardley 
Secretary/Communications Coordinator – Laura Gee 
Treasurer – Caroline Richards 
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Membership – Jane Hadfield  
County Resolution Lead – Sarah Hollidge 
General Member – Carol Spencer 
General Member – Tracy Mellor 
General Member – Rebecca Randall 
Competition TSG – Matthew Millington 
Officiating TSG – Donna Beckett 
Performance Development TSG – Debbie Hopkinson 
Coaching TSG – Jen Newman 
 
As there were no changes on this occasion, no vote was necessary 
 

13 AOB – The Chair opened the meeting for questions. 
Sara Bostock asked about the ‘Here to Help’ Fund – what it was for and how people could find out 
details about it. The Chair explained that the fund was there to help people participate in netball and 
the request form could be accessed here  Here to Help Fund . Sue Hunter kindly added that it was 
recommended under Tier 1 governance that Counties do have a fund and mechanism to help. 
 

14 Mary Yardley gave a vote of thanks to the Chair 
 

15 The AGM was closed at 7.50 pm 
 
Date of next AGM - Wednesday 6th September 2023 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

https://www.derbyshirenetball.co.uk/funding.html
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                               Chair’s Report 
 

 
 
As I hope you will be aware, I’ve decided to step down as Chair having completed 5 years in the role. 
It’s been a privilege to give time back to the sport from which I have gained so much joy through my 
school years and work years – from Springfield Junior School, Spondon School, Rolls-Royce Netball 
Club and EDS Netball Club. Having retired from work, a friend suggested that I might have some free 
time and suggested that I should apply for the role of Chair for Derbyshire Netball. I attended my first 
AGM and found myself amongst legends of the game – players and volunteers who had inspired me 
during my netball playing years. It’s been a pleasure to work with them. 
We’ve seen some highs and lows during my tenure – a fabulous celebration of our 90-year anniversary, 
Derbyshire being represented at both the regional and national netball awards and of course the 
challenging period of Covid. Amongst all of this there has been a reassuring constant – our fabulous 
team of Board members who give their time so generously to the development and delivery of netball 
in our county. I will always be so grateful to the team, my heartfelt thanks to you all. 
There are 3 main reasons for stepping down - yes I do play golf and yes it is time consuming because 

I’m not particularly good at it     . I also need to provide increasing support to a number of elderly 

relatives not least my Dad who still lives independently and will be 100 in November.  
Having mentioned both of those reasons, I accept that all volunteers are busy, that’s the kind of people 
we are – do’ers; leaders; people that fix problems; people who make stuff happen. So to be clear, the 
third and main reason for stepping down is its actually time for change. 
At a Board meeting earlier this year the conversation resounded with me as a real watershed moment. 
We were discussing how Derbyshire netball was being affected by the growing number of commercial 
leagues; the evolution of England Netball and its role in becoming a voice for women and girls; and 
the need for counties to maintain a focus on the core basics of making netball happen in accordance 
with national standards - it felt like we were about to embark on a new era for our sport. It was time 
for a new leader with fresh ideas and inspiration to take us forward. 
 
I’m delighted to welcome Charlie Sizer as our new Chair. As Pauline has highlighted, Charlie has some 
fantastic experience and a skill set that fits well with the demands of the role. I know that she is keen 
to get started and has already attended and observed a number of meetings where she has been quick 
to grasp the challenges and opportunities.  I am confident that with your ratifying vote later in our 
AGM, she is the right person to take us forward and I know that as you did for me, you will give her 
your full support. 
 
Finally, my thanks go to the board, our volunteers and to Ian who has supported me throughout. As I 
step down, I will continue to be an advocate and friend of Derbyshire Netball and I look forward to 
hearing of our continued success. 
 
 

 
Della Louch - Chair 
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        Report from Officiating TSG for Derbyshire Netball AGM 

 
 

 
A very busy season of mentoring and assessing for the Into Officiating and C Award.  A huge thank 
you to our Officiating team for their hard work and support. 
We are also very grateful to DANA league for allowing us over the summer league to assess and mentor 
for C Award.  This will benefit many teams and clubs.  
 
All reports for attending courses are downloaded monthly from Engage. 
Course attendees 1st Sept 2022 – 1st Sept 2023 
44   Into Officiating Course 
25   C Award Course  
5     B Award Course  
 
Congratulations to Eve Morris, Emillie Orme, Matilda Wright, Stephanie Eadsforth, Charlotte Webster, 
Kerri Jameson, Blossom Diffin, Mollie Garratt, Bridgette Chetwyn, Rachel Brewer, Kaysha Wallis, Jessica 
Barnett, Sophie Hughes, Sherena Henriques, Daisy Miln, Louisa Upton, Sophie Millington, Amanda Mole, 
Sophie Adams, Lucy Baines, Maddy Mycock on passing their Into Officiating Award. 
 
Congratulations to Leanne Clayton, Liz Goddard, Holly Smith, Gabrielle Laroche, Mia Williams, 
Alexandra Ford, Sophie Green, Ella Johnson, Sophie Tye, Bethan Sheridan, Faye Greenwood, Becky 
Pooley-Willis, Katie Mayling, Katie House, Lucy May-Cobb on passing their C Award.  
 
A Award 
Congratulations to Rachel Start (Wilson) and Julie Law for attaining their A Award. We are very proud 
of their hard work and commitment.   
 
New Assessors 
Rachel Mycock, Kerri Flower, Helen White and Helen Pearce-McNeil have now completed their Assessors 
Course and over the coming season will observe Into and C Award assessments to become England 
Netball Assessors of Into and C Award. 
 
Recognition and Profile 
Kate Mann appointed to umpire in Australia for the Constellation Cup and to Africa for the qualifiers for 
the Netball World Cup. 
Heather Gleadall for receiving the Europe Netball Service Award  
Heather Gleadall, appointed as UAP Chair for World Cup South Africa 2023 
Kate Mann appointed to umpire at World Cup South Africa 2023 
Sara Bostock appointed to Europe Netball Technical Officials work group 
 
Looking forward to next season. 
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TSG Members Role and Qualification 

Donna Beckett 
County Officiating Lead (COL)  C Award Assessment Co-
ordinator, C & B Award Assessor and ADL Tutor 

Dawn Heron Yardley & DANA Mentor. Into, C & B Award Assessor 

Heather Gleadall Elite Pathway Liaison (C, B, A & IUA  Award Assessor, ADL Tutor) 

Helen Pearce-McNeill Yardley & DANA Mentor. C Award Assessor 

Jayne Bell 
Yardley, DANA & /Rolls-Royce League Mentor (C & B Assessor), 
International Table Official 

Sara Bostock 
DANA Mentor, Into & C Award Assessor, International Table 
Official, Table Lead & Liaison for Lightning 

Julie Law DANA League representative 

Jane Hadfield High Peak League representative 

Loren Goode As Burton & District League representative 
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   Report from Competition TSG for Derbyshire Netball AGM 
 

 
 
Our Aim  
We aim to offer competitive netball to all clubs who want to participate in local, regional and national 
competitions. The competition group plan dates, rules and regulations and offer a pathway via county 
up to regional and national competitions. As the members of the competition TSG also have roles in 
many other netball committees we support the demands on the group by arranging our meeting times, 
often with fewer representatives, to focus on preparation of competitions.  
 
Derbyshire Organised Competition 
Since the last AGM, Derbyshire competition TSG has been responsible for organising 2 regional events. 
The overview for these events is as follows; 
 
U16 Regional League Qualifying Tournament – July 2nd 2023 at Ratcliffe College, Leicestershire. 
We had the pleasure of hosting 17 teams in total, a high number for this competition. We endured 
some last-minute challenges with one of the courts deemed unfit to use so we had to incorporate 2 
other courts on site. Despite the difficulties we managed to overcome the challenge and the tournament 
went ahead on time and as planned.  
Thanks to Caroline Richards, Donna Beckett, Debbie Hopkinson and Lynn Moore for running the day 
so successfully in my absence and an additional thanks to Sam Griffen of Charnwood for helping 
organise the additional courts on the day.  
Congratulations to Ashbourne and Allestree, the 2 Derbyshire clubs who qualified along with Lincoln, 
Charnwood, Louth, Nottm City, Northants & Stamford/Rutland. 
 
U14 National Clubs Competition – Sunday 16th April 2023 – SDW Loughborough University. 
10 teams entered this ultra-competitive competition, hosted by Derbyshire Competition TSG. The 
standard of play was very high and the competition was fierce, with a number of teams in with a chance 
of qualifying for the next round as the competition progressed. 
 
The eventual winners were Lincoln City, beating Charnwood into 2nd place with a 1 point gap. Both 
teams qualified for the next round.  
 
Derbyshire were represented by Ashbourne who finished a very respectful 4th place, one win off 
qualifying. Ripley finished 8th although could have easily added to the 2 wins in a further 4 games that 
were close, including losing by only 3 points against the eventual winners. 
 
We received a number of positive comments on the feedback forms returned which is very positive and 
worthy based on the amount of time and effort the team put into organising this tournament. 
 
U14 & U16 National Clubs County Qualifying Tournament. 
Over the 1st 2 Saturdays in February, we organised qualifying tournaments for Derbyshire Clubs at 
Derby Arena and Rykneld Sports Centre. 
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In the U16s, this was a very close fought encounter with Allestree pipping Ripley to win on goal 
difference. 6 teams from 4 clubs participated. 
  
For the U14s, we had 6 teams from 5 clubs participate, Ashbourne finished the tournament unbeaten 
in 1st place with Ripley a strong 2nd.  
 
Following feedback from clubs, moving into 2024 we will be pushing to make this tournament more 
competitive and focused on the league format. We will look to limit entries to one team per club but 
really focus on trying to encourage more club entry from around the region to promote Derbyshire Club 
Netball. 
 
Derbyshire Affiliated Competitions 
 
Regional Schools Results 
U14 CUP 1st  Queen Elizabeth Grammar School (Derbys) 
  2nd Repton School  (Derbys) 
   
U14 PLATE 1st St Martins (Leics) 
  2nd Queen Elizabeth High School (Lincs) 
 
National Schools U14 Finals 
Queen Elizabeth Grammar School finished 15th & Repton School finished 17th. 
 
U16 CUP 1st Stamford High School(Lincs) 
  2nd Sponne School (N’Hants) 
  4th Derby High School (Derbys) 
 
U16 PLATE 1st Ratcliffe College (Leics) 
  2nd Oakham School (Leics) 
  4th Ecclesbourne School (Derbys) 
 
National Schools U16 Finals 
Stamford High School finished 17th & Sponne School finished 15th  
 
U19 CUP       1st  Rushcliffe School (Notts) 
  2nd Oakham School (Leics) 
 
U19 PLATE 1st Oundle (N’Hants)  
  2nd St Georges School (Lincs) 
  4th Repton School (Derbys) 
   4th Ecclesbourne (Derbys) 
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National Schools U19 Finals 
Oakham School finished 11th & Rushcliffe School finished 17th 
 
Yardley League 
Yardley league continues to be a strong base to develop our young players in the region.  
Venue availability continues to be the biggest challenge in delivery, but the league successfully provided 
competitive netball opportunity for approximately 20-25 teams in the leagues since the last AGM.  
The successful teams were: 
 
  Winter ‘22    Summer ‘23 
Division A Stapleford Scorpions  Division A Allestree Kites 
Junior 1 Allestree Kites   Division C Long Eaton Lions 
Junior 2 Long Eaton Tigers   Division D Allestree Ospreys 
Junior 3 Allestree Starlings   Division E Long Eaton Bears 
 
 
In the forthcoming ‘23/‘24 season, the league will be pushing to promote the U12 section and 
encourage more teams to enter this age group. The league will also be pushing for entries from other 
clubs. We also investigated the opportunity to develop an additional U16 “elite” league on a Thursday 
night. This is not possible at this stage but the clubs are looking to replace this with an additional 
training session to encourage talented players to remain in the region’s clubs.  
 
DANA League (Non-Affiliated) 
The league successfully offered 6 competitive leagues during the year, 3 winter and 3 summer, with 
over 30 teams enjoying the opportunity to participate.  
 
Winter Division 1  Winners – Southgate A 
Winter Division 2  Winners – Chetwynd 
Winter Division 3  Winners – Tactix 
Summer Division 1  Winners – Bridgeford Hurricanes 
Summer Division 2  Winners – Stapleford Scarletts 
Summer Versatility  Winners – Southgate 
 
DANA have recently announced the fixtures for the upcoming season with 33 teams participating. 
 
Upcoming Events. 
We have 2 events in 2024 that are being organised by Derbyshire; 
U16 National Clubs on March 17th 2024  
U14 Junior League Qualifying Tournament on June 16th (Back Up Date June 23rd) 
 
I have not received the dates for Derbyshire Schools tournament as yet but will publish asap. 
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Summary 
The team has successfully delivered 4 tournaments this year and supported the schools and our leagues 
in the region. 
For 2024 we have 2 ambitions. One is to include more teams in our competitions, providing the 
opportunity for more clubs to progress into the National Stages. The 2nd is to use technology (& 
Engage) to improve and automate the process for organising tournaments. 
In closing I would like to thank the team for their fantastic support during the past 12 months. 
 
 
Matthew Millington – Competition TSG Lead 
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         Report from Player Development Programme  
 

 

County PDP Technical Support Group (TSG) 
TSG Lead : Debbie Hopkinson       
Academy Coach Rep : Ruth Sampson  
County Performance Identifier : Amy Ruffell-Hazell 
Umpiring and Junior League Liaison : Donna Beckett 
Coaching Liaison : Jen Newman 
Junior Club Rep : Julie Malinski                                                 

 
 
2022/2023 Season 
 
The 2022/2023 Under 13 and Under 15 squads were selected at trials on 3rd and 10th September.  
Training commenced on 17th September and continued through to May 2023.  A monthly JD session 
was also hosted throughout the season.   
 
The coaching team was 
JD  Lead Margaret Warren / Julie Malinski Assistant Pauline Brasher / Matthew Millington 
Under 13 Lead Ruth Sampson    Assistant Matthew Millington 
Under 15 Lead Amy Ruffell-Hazell   Assistant Kelly Hopkinson 
 
Anne Sparkes and Debbie Hopkinson share the admin and team manager positions for all squads.  
Donna Beckett provides invaluable help at training and overseas the umpiring at training. 
 
We returned to Lea Green for our annual team building weekend – this took place on the weekend of 
1st to 2nd October. 
 
As predicted the new EN guideline that “out of County” athletes can trial, did result in a significant 
number of athletes being selected that were not from Derbyshire clubs.   
 
Under 13s 
We had 20 selected athletes and 7 training partners.  Of the selected athletes, 3 were from Allestree, 
1 from Ashbourne, 3 from Ripley, 6 from Dronfield and 3 from Sheffield.  So 45% of the selected squad 
was from South Yorkshire.   Once the programme was underway however, this fact became 
insignificant, the squad worked together really well and the programme included the training partners 
at every level, we included these in match play wherever possible.   The Under 13s had 10 match play 
dates plus a weekend tournament at Condover.  The results are below, the A team won all but one of 
these matches/tournaments – the final one being at Denstone in which they came third.   The B team 
also did very well, winning 7 out their 10 matches.   
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Under 15s 
The Derbyshire athletes did better in this group (however there were fewer out of County participants) 
The selected 20 were made up as, 5 from Allestree, 4 from Ashbourne and Long Eaton, 2 from Ripley, 
1 from Queenspark, 2 from Dronfield and 2 from Sheffield – so 20% were from out of County  we also 
had 6 training partners in the squad, these athletes had the same training as the main squad but not 
so much match opportunity.  The Under 15s had 9 match play opportunities plus the Condover 
weekend, the results are below and are very respectable, the competition gets tough at this age group 
and we were proud of their performance and improvement over the season, culminating in 2 first place 
positions at Condover. 
 
 
JDs 
We held 8 sessions of 2 hours over the season, these however were poorly attended and most of the 
girls attending were not up to standard.  The team feel that the continuation of these sessions is a 
waste of resource so will not be offering them next season;  Instead we will offer some U12 training 
camps – the format of which is yet to be finalised. 
 
Summer Camps 
We offered three U13 summer camps to athletes who had registered for trials on 2nd September 2023   
and 2 camps for Undre 15s athletes registered for trials on 9th September, this is part of the EN pre-
screening guidelines and they were intended to prepare athletes for what to expect at trials.  They 
were all well attended and this will be something we repeat next summer. 
 
NSL Under 15 PDP Academy 
The first trials for this Academy, which is the next step on the Pathway for Under 15s, took place in 
January 2023.  These were closed trials and each East Mids County was invited to send athletes to 
trials.  Derbyshire nominated 7 athletes to attend trials and 3 were selected to their squad of 12 – so 
we were very pleased with this. Congratulations to:  
 
Katy Ascott  Allestree 
Sophie Burton Ashbourne 
Nell Swift  Dronfield 
 
This squad trained from January to May.  The second trials for this Academy (to determine the long 
squad for the National Under 15 competition in August 2023) took place in June.  The original Pathway 
document stated that Franchise Under-15 Academies can only select athletes from within their assigned 
County PDP, meaning that only athletes from East Midlands County PDPs could trial for the Under 15 
Academy – this is what happened at the January trials 
 
Without consultation with the Counties EN changed this to Athletes who attend ANY County PDP and 
who are registered on ENgage as such by 31st March 2023 may attend ANY NSL Teams Under 15  
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Academy from June 2023.  The result of this change meant that out of Region Counties sent athletes 
who were not successful at their own NSL U15 Academy trials, to trial for Lightning.   The North West 
has a very strong club and competition structure, they produce athletes that historically have been 
stronger than those from South Yorkshire and East Mids – this is evidenced by our unbeaten U13A 
team coming up against Manchester NC at the Denstone tournament which resulted in their only loss 
of the season and also by looking at the top placed teams in the National Under 14 and U16 clubs in 
the past few years – the majority of which are in the North East. 
 
Derbyshire sent 9 athletes to the June U15 Academy trials; only 1 made it through to the final selections 
and none were selected to the final squad.  We understand that the majority of the squad is made up 
from North East athletes with only 2 athletes in total originating from East Midlands Counties, this is 
obviously very disappointing. 
 
Derbyshire have asked for a review of this decision prior to the next trials for this age group. 
 
2023/2024 Season 
 
Screening for the County squads takes place on 2nd and 9th September.  At the time of writing the 
outcome is unknown, however the numbers entered are even higher than last year.  We have 72 
athletes for Under 13s – 35% of these are from South Yorkshire.  We have 96 athletes for Under 15 – 
56% of these are from South Yorkshire.  Word has got out to athletes who are clearly now trialling for 
more than one County, we feel we offer a competitive programme and the reason for the increase in 
SY athletes at U15 level is that last season’s SY U13 athletes are now all eligible for U15s and that they 
have talked to club mates who have also applied. 
 
The Under 13 squad will be selected on 2nd September – offers will go out the week commencing 4th 
September and we will have a reserve list in case anyone declines their offer in favour of another 
County. 
 
The top 40 from the U15s on 9th September will be invited to a final selection day on 23rd September 
– again we will have a reserve list. 
 
We have some provisional dates on the calendar, but these cannot be confirmed until the 7th September 
when the match days will be finalised – once the calendar is finalised this will be distributed to all junior 
clubs so that everyone is aware of dates so clashes can be avoided.  In addition to the match day 
opportunities afforded by Lightning, we have plans to take part is as many tournaments as we are able 
against different Counties. 
 
The team building weekend at Lea Green will take place on 30th Sept – 1st Oct and we are planning 
another residential trip to Condover Hall in May 2024 to finish the season. 
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We have decided to employ a netball specific S&C coach this season, he is from Derby University and 
has worked with Performance athletes in the old Wasps programme and the new Central Warriors.  
The cost will mean fees have to increase but we believe improving the S&C is vital if our athletes are 
to compete in the new wider arena that they find themselves in. 
 
The 2023/2024 training will continue to be at Woodlands School on a Saturday morning.  The coaching 
positions for the 2023/2024 season were advertised and all applications were reviewed by an appointed 
panel made up of three CMB members.    There has been offer made for 
 
Under 15 Lead Amy Griffiths (nee Ruffle-Hazell) Amy has accepted this two-year position 
Under 15 Assist  Kelly Hopkinson   Kelly has accepted this one-year position 
Under 13 Lead Ruth Sampson   Ruth has accepted this two-year position 
 
At the time of writing, the position of Under 13 Assistant, Under 17 Assistant and relief coach are still 
under consideration by the panel. 
 
In summary for the season ahead of us England netball have once again “changed the goal posts” by 
not only continuing to allow out of County athletes to trial for Derbyshire but now extending this to out 
of Region counties being able to attend Lighting PDP trials.  We feel this decision is just serving to give 
further advantages to the already advantaged athletes from the North East whilst denying our athletes 
the chance for extended performance coaching and as such putting them at a distinct dis-advantage 
for U17 PDP trials and the current season.   The concept of “Regional” netball at junior performance 
level is basically being eroded.   This being said we are looking forward to the challenges of the coming 
season and are committed to give our selected squads the best possible chance to continue their 
pathway journey by offering as much as we are able at training and competition level. 
 
 
Debbie Hopkinson 
County Player Development TSG Lead 
 
 
(Match results summary next page) 
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                        Walking Netball Report 

 
Sessions resumed on 05.09.2022 after a summer break. Including that date, 35 sessions have been 
delivered either at Derby Arena (11.00am – 12noon) or at Rykneld Sports Centre (12.30pm – 1.30pm). 
With breaks for Christmas and Easter the last session was held on 10.07.2023. We will begin the season 
2023/24 on 04.09.2023. 
 
From the core of 21 participants, 5 new members have registered this season. The friendly group has 
welcomed all newcomers who have quickly settled. Attendance over the 35 sessions averages around 
15 participants with our lowest number being 7 and highest 20 attendees. 
 
Christmas lunch was celebrated on 24th November 2022 at the Blue Bell, South Wingfield and as usual 
was very well organised by our ‘Social Secretary’, Lesley. A late Easter get together lunch was enjoyed 
by most on 4th May 2023; again at the Blue Bell. For her contribution and impact that Walking Netball 
has had upon her, Lesley was nominated for the East Midlands Netball Jean Perkins Walking Netball 
Award. Although not successful, Lesley attended the Regional One Awards Event on 2nd July 2023 and 
thoroughly enjoyed the afternoon which also gave her an insight into other aspects of netball. 
 
On 03.07.2023, Pat, one of our original participants organised a light lunch and cakes after the session 
at the Arena to raise funds for breastcancernow.org. Some people donated cakes and others just made 
a donation of £5.00. Well done Pat as the amount raised was £161.50. Several members of the group 
are breast cancer survivors. 
This lunch filled a gap for those members who were interested in attending a pickleball taster session 
that afternoon. It was enjoyed by all who ‘had a go’. 
 
The group has celebrated a few milestone birthdays this season with collections made to buy flowers 
and gifts given to those members. My co-host, Pauline, will also celebrate a milestone birthday in 
October 2023 and the group will celebrate with a lunch – at the Blue Bell of course. 
 
The members of the group are very grateful for the opportunity to attend Walking Netball and are 
extremely forthcoming with their thanks and praise to Pauline, myself and Derbyshire Netball. Pauline 
and I also enjoy the sessions as the participants are such a lovely, kind and friendly group of people. 
 
 
Mary Yardley  
August 2023. 
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              EN Netball Development Officer Report 
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                Proposed Changes to the Constitution 
 

 

 

This year our Governance & Finance Team have taken the opportunity to overhaul our Constitution. 

The main aim being to simplify it and use wording that makes it easier to understand and better 

represents the Derbyshire County Netball Association in 2023.  

The following page provides a summary of the changes for ease of review and a full copy of the 

proposed version of the constitution is provided separately as part of the AGM materials. 

The changes are proposed by Sarah Hollidge and seconded by Caroline Richards (G&F Members). 
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Section Before After Comments

All County Management Board CMB

All Annual General Meeting AGM

General Gramatical errors / minor wording changes made within 

the document, all significant wording changes 

documented below

2.1 The County will be bound by the policies and procedures 

of, and is accountable to,  the East Midlands Regional 

Management Board, for the growth and development of 

the game in Derbyshire in line with plans and strategies 

approved by the East Midlands Region Netball 

Association.

The County will be bound by the policies and procedures of, and 

is accountable to, endeavours to work closely with the East 

Midlands Regional Management Board, for the growth and 

development of the game in Derbyshire in line with plans and 

strategies approved by the East Midlands Region Netball 

Association.

2.3 New clause The County Association and its Members are committed to 

treating everyone equally and with respect; it shall not 

discriminate in any way against any other Member and will act 

in compliance with the Equality Act 2010.

Replicated from East Midlands 

Constitution

4.1 The County Association will The County Association endorses ENs Adventure Strategy, 

embracing the elements of the Moral Compass:

4.1 Updated numbering To 4.1.1, 4.1.2 etc

4.1.3 be innovative and progressive in our thinking, always 

connecting short-term actions to medium-term strategies 

and long-term goals striving to improve the quality and 

standard of what we do and how we do it

be innovative and progressive in our thinking, always connecting 

short-term actions to medium-term strategies and long-term 

goals striving to improve the quality and standard of what we 

do and how we do it, in line with ENs Adventure Strategy

4.1.4 work together with the East Midlands Region Netball 

               ‘                             ’         

benefit of netball within the county and as such we will 

succeed or fail together.

Clause removed Duplication of other clauses within the 

policy

4.1.5 develop, enable and encourage programmes and activities 

that have a positive and beneficial impact on the lives of 

netball participants   within Derbyshire.

develop, enable and encourage programmes and activities that 

have a positive and beneficial impact on the lives of netball 

participants and delivery of the sport  within Derbyshire.

4.1.6 establish integrated planning and process pathways that 

enable, rather than constrain, service excellence.

Clause removed

6.1.2 (a)	Chair 

(b)	Vice-Chair

(c)	Secretary

(d)	Treasurer

(e)	4 General Members

(f)	Membership Secretary

(g)	County Resolution Lead

(h)	Safeguarding Officer

(i)	EDI Officer

(j)	Lead of each Technical Support Group (TSG)

(k)	2 Members appointed by the CMB who may or may 

not be in membership of England Netball.

 

    –  j                     E              

List of roles replaced by table format, including status of each 

role, EN Membership requirements and voting rates.  This 

information has therefore been removed from subsequent 

paragraphs

Ensuring all the information is clearly 

visible in one table

6.1.2 Additonal roles added Safeguarding Officer and EDI Officer In line with ENs strategy

6.1.3 New clause An individual can hold more than one role but the risks should 

be considered in Conflict of Interest Form

6.1.14 New clause Skills of the Board Members should be recorded in the County 

Skills Matrix to ensure a broad mix of skills and diversity

6.1.15 New clause Members of the CMB shall have limited liability and are covered 

   E ’                                       MB               

personally liable for any actions.   

6.2.7 New clause The CMB will ensure that funds are used appropriately for the 

development of the game within Derbyshire.

6.3.1 At the AGM Members of the County Association would 

consider and vote on the list of nominations received for 

(a) Chair

(b) Vice-Chair

(c) Secretary

(d) Treasurer

(e)  Membership Secretary

(f)  County Resolution Lead

(g) 4 General Members

At the AGM Members of the County Association would consider 

and vote on the list of nominations received for all Elected 

Members.

Individual roles no longer listed as the 

table in 4.1.6 provides a list of all Elected 

roles

7.1 Special service to Derbyshire Netball Association may be 

recognised by the appointment of a President and Vice-

President(s).  Appointments are made by the County 

Management Board

Special service to Derbyshire Netball Association may be 

recognised by the appointment of Honorary Members, who for 

the purpose of the Constitution shall be deemed to be Members 

of England Netball, shall be eligible to attend all General 

Meetings of the County in a non-voting capacity and receive 

such rights and privileges as determined by the CMB.

7.2 Honorary Members, who for the purpose of the 

Constitution shall be deemed to be Members of England 

Netball, shall be eligible to attend all General Meetings of 

the County in a non-voting capacity and receive such 

rights and privileges as determined by the County 

Management Board.

Appointments are made by the CMB, and could include such 

roles as  President and Vice-President(s).  

8.1.5 E Added additional item Appoint Auditors of the accounts for the next 12 months

11-23 Each section referenced a link to ENs website Merged a list of policies and procedures with one link.  No 

additional policies added, some name changes to reflect changes 

in EN ie, Diversity to EDI, and Safeguarding Policy removing 

reference to Young People

Clarification of the role of Honorary 

Members
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Derbyshire Netball Association County Management Board 
 

 

We have two vacancies that have been advertised for a September 2023 start date. These are : 

• Chair position 

• General Member position 
 
Existing members are willing to continue in post and therefore no vote is required 
 
President – Pauline Brasher 

Chair – Vacancy  

Vice Chair – Mary Yardley 

Secretary & Communications – Laura Gee 

Treasurer – Caroline Richards 

Membership Secretary – Jane Hadfield 

County Resolution Secretary & Safeguarding Lead – Sarah Hollidge 

General Member – Carol Spencer 

General Member – Tracey Mellor 

General Member – Rebecca Randall 

General Member – Vacancy  

Player Development TSG Lead – Debbie Hopkinson 

Officiating TSG Lead – Donna Beckett 

Competition TSG Lead – Matthew Millington 

Coaching TSG Lead – Jen Newman  

 

Nominations for election are as follows: 

 

Chair – Charlotte (Charlie) Sizer - Application details provided overleaf. 

General Member – Dawn Heron – Application details provided overleaf. 
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